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             BEFORE THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON FEDERAL AND STATE AFFAIRS 
TESTIMONY OF KEVIN M. FOWLER IN OPPOSITION TO SB 404 

February 16, 2022 
 
Dear Chairman Olson and Members of the Committee: 
 
My name is Kevin Fowler and I am an attorney with the Topeka law firm of Frieden & Forbes, 
LLP. I represent and appear on behalf of the managers of the Boot Hill Casino & Resort in 
Dodge City, Ford County, Kansas (Boot Hill), the Kansas Star Casino in Mulvane, Sumner 
County, Kansas (Kansas Star), and the Kansas Crossing Casino in Pittsburg, Crawford County, 
Kansas (Kansas Crossing) in opposition to SB 404. 
 
SB 404 amends the Kansas Expanded Lottery Act (enacted as SB 66 in 2007 and codified as 
K.S.A. 74-8733 to 74-8773) (KELA) and the Kansas Parimutuel Racing Act (KPRA) to 
authorize the opening of at least three (3) full-time casinos with no live racing programs. 
Moreover, the legislation enables multiple new Off-Track Betting Parlors as “slot” type 
operations using Historical Horse Racing Electronic Gaming Machines (HHR Slot Machines) in 
place of live racing in clear violation of the Kansas Constitution.  Currently, KELA prohibits slot 
machines at any racetrack gaming facility unless it is located at a racetrack that conducts at least 
360 days of live racing per year. Likewise, KPRA currently prohibits any racetrack from 
obtaining a simulcast license unless it conducts at least 150 days of live racing per year. 
 
This bill eliminates any requirement for live greyhound or horse racing and requires only 60 days 
of planned simulcast racing per year in order to install and operate slot machines at new casinos 
in Wyandotte, Sedgwick and Crawford Counties. SB 404 also changes the distribution of net slot 
machine income by reducing the State’s share from 40% to 22%.  Additionally, SB 404 does not 
require any privilege fee for the placement and operation of HHR Slot Machines and the State’s 
take from Off-Track betting on live races simulcast from other jurisdiction is a tax of 3 to 6 
percent.    
 
In other words, SB 404 authorizes the creation of three new casinos in Kansas and even more 
Parimutuel Betting Parlors with HHR Slot Machines --- all without a real racetrack that actually 
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conducts live races. This is no different than casinos in Las Vegas and Atlantic City that display 
simulcast races in its sportsbook. 
 
This bill dramatically changes the gaming environment under KELA and materially breaches the 
State’s contractual obligations by authorizing three full-time casinos in former parimutuel 
racetrack locations and slot parlors in other counties that will emphasize slot machines and 
simulcast gaming in direct competition with our state-owned and operated lottery gaming 
facilities. Because SB 404 violates clearly established commitments to our lottery gaming 
facility managers and threatens their $1 billion investment in the Kansas economy to date, this 
bill promises to expose the State to protracted litigation and hundreds of millions of dollars in 
potential financial liability. 
 
Despite statutory and contractual assurances that the State will not authorize any “similar gaming 
facilities” in Kansas prior to July 1, 2032 (see, e.g., K.S.A. 74-8734(h)(19)(A)), SB 404 blatantly 
reneges on these commitments by authorizing three new casinos along with HHR Slot Machine 
parlors in other counties and promoting state-sponsored competition that will jeopardize the 
financial stability and settled expectations of existing casino managers. At a minimum, we 
believe that the enactment of SB 404 will obligate the State to repay each lottery gaming facility 
manager an amount equal to its privilege fee plus interest on that amount compounded annually 
at the rate of 10%, See K.S.A. 74-8734(h)(19)(B), and other consequential damages. Based on 
the Kansas Budget Director’s Fiscal Notes in prior sessions to HB 2545 (Feb. 12, 2018) and HB 
2173 (Feb. 8, 2017), we believe that the State’s liability to repay privilege fees and accrued 
interest alone is currently estimated to be approximately $180,216,069.90 as of February 8, 2022. 
This amount continues to accrue over the next year at the rate of $49,374.26 per day. During the 
course of anticipated litigation over the next five years, this single category of potential liability 
will increase to more than $290 million. Additionally, the State will be liable for lost profits and 
other common law damages which potentially would amount to hundreds of millions of dollars.  
 
New Section 1(e) of SB 404 requires racetrack gaming facility managers to repay to the State the 
amount of any judgment for refunded privilege fees and accrued interest on a monthly 
installment basis, but without interest, out of net slot machine revenue only in an amount equal to 
no more than 50% of such revenue. In other words, this repayment mechanism functions as a no-
interest, nonrecourse loan to racetrack gaming facility managers that cannot and will not make 
the State whole following its material breaches of contract. Since New Section 1 does not require 
racetrack gaming facility managers to reimburse any consequential damages that may be 
awarded to our four casino managers, the State should expect to sustain substantial financial 
losses if this bill is enacted into law. SB 404 restates the same provision in response to any action 
related to HHR Slot Machines. 
 
Kansas Attorney General Opinion No. 2016-6 (April 22, 2016) (attached) examined the potential 
legal consequences of enacting legislation such as SB 404 and concluded that such action would 
expose the State to potential liability for violating state law and its contracts with state casino 
managers, and that such liability would at least require the State to repay privilege fees together 
with interest at the rate of 10% compounded annually. The Attorney General also recognized that 
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the State is potentially subject to common law damages for breach of contract, including benefit 
of the bargain damages or lost profits, and that any such attempt to impair the State’s existing 
contractual obligations would violate Article 1, Section 10, Clause 1 of the United States 
Constitution (the “Contract Clause”), which provides that “No State shall … pass any … Law 
impairing the Obligation of Contracts.” These legal principles are fully applicable to SB 404, 
which cannot lawfully legislate away or impair the State’s existing obligations under valid 
contracts with all four (4) lottery gaming facility managers. 
 
Indeed, New Sections 1 and 4 of the bill are also offensive because they purport to unilaterally 
eliminate the existing rights of casino managers to seek full and immediate judicial redress 
following the State’s material breach of contract. The legislative elimination of these rights 
unconstitutionally impairs the obligations of the State’s management contracts and violates the 
rights of our casino managers to due process and equal protection of the law.   
  
Any question about how SB 404 can violate the law when the actions of a previous Legislature 
are not generally binding on the current Legislature is best answered on page 18 of AG Opinion 
No. 2016-6, which quotes the Kansas Supreme Court’s explanation as follows: “ ‘Where a valid 
contract with the state has been entered into in pursuance of a legislative enactment a 
subsequent legislature cannot enact a law which provides for an abrogation of the 
contract.’ ” (Emphasis added). 

 
The managers of Boot Hill, Kansas Star and Kansas Crossing appreciate the opportunity to share 
our views with you and hope that SB 404 does not receive favorable consideration. I will be 
happy to stand for questions. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachment: Kansas Attorney General Opinion No. 2016-6 (April 22, 2016) 
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